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COUNCIL NEWS
Ordinary Council 
Meeting Dates

Wednesday 8th February

Wednesday 22nd March 

Wednesday  26th April 

Wednesday 24th May 

Wednesday 28th June 

Wednesday 26th July

Wednesday 23rd August

Wednesday 20th September

Wednesday 25th October

Wednesday 22nd November

Thursday 14th December 

Council meetings commence at 
8:30am in the Shire Council 
Chambers located at  4 Scott Street, 
Gascoyne Junction.

All ratepayers and residents are 
welcome to attend the council 
meetings and participate in the 
Public Question Time session which 
is held at the beginning of each 
Council Meeting.

CEO Repor t

Firstly this will be my last report for 2022, so on behalf of my 
Staff, myself and my family we wish you and your families a 
Merry Christmas and a Happy and Prosperous New Year.

This month has been busy finalising major issues such as the 
Integrated Strategic Planning Plans and our 21/22 Audit. Staff 
are extremely busy with getting ready for the Christmas 
function and participating in professional development with 
all staff completing their First Aid Qualification and several 
staff participating in a WALGA Supervisors Training both held 
in house at the Shire Chambers.

On the 25th of November 2022 Councillor Caunt, Ainsley 
Hardie and myself attended the Tidy Towns Sustainable 
Communities Awards. The Shire won the Environmental 
Sustainability Category and also the overall State Tidy Town 
Award. This now means that the National Judges will come to 
town and we will be representing WA in the national awards 
to be held at King Island sometime in May 2023.

Jarrod and I attended a meeting with members of Hastings 
staff to identify potential bores and gravel pits that could be 
used for up-grading and maintaining our roads contained 
within the RUA. Hastings will do all the Flora and Fauna and 
Heritage studies on the Shire?s behalf in order to ensure 
compliance with the various legislative requirements.

The construction of the bore is now complete from an 
infrastructure view point. In early 2023 the bore will be pump 
tested and we will be in a position to determine the water 
quality. Depending on results we will have a better picture of 
what will need to happen next, if anything.

I am still working on various grant opportunities to 
determine what some of the identified projects will look like, 
the anticipated costs and how we can leverage grants to 
assist. I have found out that the River access and pontoon is 
a project where grants are available, in this case they will 
contribute up to 75% of the cost. In this case I am still 
working up what is practical given our issue of having to 
remove infrastructure from the river when it is in flood.

Manager  of  Finance and Corporat e Services Repor t

After the Exit meeting was conducted last month with the 
Audit Committee and our Auditors from William Buck and 
the OAG, staff were advised that the final copy of our Annual 
Financial Statements (AFS) had been prepared for sign off.
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I am pleased to advise Council that at the time of writing my report, I received an email 
from the OAG stating that our Opinion Letter had been issued and a finalised copy of 
our AFS was now available. The timing of this is absolutely critical as our statements 
need to be completed and signed off by our auditors by the 31st December in order to 
comply with legislation. To say I was ?happy? to receive this notification is an 
understatement ? given the timing, I was super excited!

As a result of this great news from the OAG, the final, signed copy of our AFS will be 
presented to Council along with the CEO?s Annual Report for 2021/22 at this month?s 
OMC.

Also in the final stages of preparation, again in anticipation of presenting it to Council 
this month, is our Plan for the Future. Council will recall the update at last month?s OMC 
regarding the pending review of the first draft, this has taken place and Moore Australia 
are now compiling the final copy of the report ready for Council to adopt.

As I reflect on all that has happened this calendar year, all I can think of to say is ?we?ve 
finally made it?! This year has been incredible and staff have achieved so much in terms 
of output in the delivery of projects and events, the level of work that has been 
completed in the last 12 months has been huge!I am extremely proud of my team and 
cannot thank them enough for all the great work they have done this year - it has been 
amazing to see them come together and kick collective goals, particularly in the more 
challenging times when the momentum was hard to maintain. Nonetheless, my team?s 
continued support of one another and commitment to the task at hand has always 
been unwavering and for that, I recognise, acknowledge and commend their efforts.

In closing I would like to wish everyone a safe and happy Christmas and I look forward to 
seeing you all again in 2023.

 

Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e

Aut hor  ? Ainsley Hardie, Tour ism  & Com m unit y Developm ent  Of f icer

A fully booked GP Clinic for December a week out is another strong indication of the 
support of the program. We are working closely with WACHS to get some IT issues sorted 
to make the process easier especially in getting follow up results. The January Clinic has 
been rescheduled to January 11 as the Shire and CRC will be closed during the first week 
of the month before resuming the first Wednesday of the month clinics in February. On 
December 2 I am attending the District Advisory Committee for WACHS and look forward 
to reporting on the success and goodwill felt so far. Another First Aid Course was also 
held on December 5 & 6 seeing Shire Staff all updating their qualifications. 

We are delighted with the construction of our new storage facility in the CRC and are 
looking forward to it being painted and shelves to be put in place.We have also been 
successful in a digital inclusivity grant through the WA State Library combined with 
technology funding from DPIRD, we will be able to upgrade our digital media to hold 
community workshops and information sessions in the CRC.
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Billie and I along with the rest of the administration team have been putting the 
finishing touches on the 2022 Gascoyne Junction Community Christmas Party. Billie has 
also held a Christmas Movie Night in the CRC.

It was a pleasure to represent the Shire of Upper Gascoyne and the Gascoyne Junction 
Community at the WA State Awards for the 2022 Tidy Towns Sustainable Communities. 
Our own nominations reflected the spirit and passion of our town, with nominations 
for work undertaken by the Shire, the School and also the community spirit of 
residents of the Shire. This combined passion for town saw us take out the overall 
State Winner Category so it is something for us all to share.It was a highlight to also be 
awarded the Environmental Sustainability Award for the State, which reflects on both 
the Water Bore Project and the Reticulation of the Oval and Two Rivers Memorial Park. 
What a showcase of the forethought and innovation of our Shire.

We have still had visitors coming through albeit in smaller numbers through 
November, but many have been enjoying experiencing our National Parks with less 
crowds and have taken the rising temperatures as a small price to pay. It is lovely to 
see the tourist season extending for the benefit of our local tourism stakeholders. It 
has also been wonderful speaking to several new potential tourism entities that would 
like to get established in the Upper Gascoyne in both the accommodation and tour 
space.

I had a successful trip with the Caravan and Camping WA team, and they have captured 
some amazing images of the Shire to share in February. They were blown away by the 
Upper Gascoyne and did not want to leave, they want to spend more time hiking the 
trails in our National Parks and completing the Loop Track. They thought the Shire 
could be the subject of a documentary. They loved chatting with locals and were made 
to feel so welcome so thank you for helping me be great hosts.
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Manager  of  Works and Services Repor t

Congratulations to all of the Shire of Upper Gascoyne staff on taking out the overall 
winner of the State Tidy Towns Awards and the Environmental Sustainability Award. 
This is a real credit to the dedication and hard work all of our staff and Councillors 
who contribute to this community and area.

Renovations of the Works Manager and Town Maintenance Officer?s offices, new 
access door to the medical room and new storage space in the CRC are almost 
complete. The contractor was required to perform some additional works on the 
offices due to revealing the old original 1960?s glass wall concealed behind works 
completed in the early 2000?s. The complete removal of this wall was required to 
successfully remove all asbestos and to meet building standards. This has allowed us 
to utilise this space and have two separate offices.

Gascoyne Plumbing Solutions have replaced the septic systems on Lots 23 and 40 
Gregory Street. The systems were found to be inadequate and installed incorrectly 
when the houses were first constructed.

Drilling is completed, casing is installed, headworks installed. Waiting on pump 
testing. At present it flows on its own at 2L a second (7000L per hour), at 49 degrees 
Celsius. The initial salt reading was around 9000ppm, it dropped to 7500ppm after 
the bore was allowed to run to clean it out. We have been running the bore in hopes 
of further cleaning to reduce the salt levels. However we have no tester capable of 
reading above 2000ppm. Water Corp will try test it for us next week.

Global Groundwater will return in January to complete the Pump testing for 24hrs. 
Once that test is completed, we will have official final figures for quality and quantity.

The outside staff attended First Aid training on 5-6th December along with our admin 
staff. The training was well received. Dameon Whitby, Sean Walker and Sa Toomalatai 
also attended some advanced supervisor training on the 1st to 2nd December. The 
training is aimed to equip leaders with the knowledge and skills to get the best out of 
their team and how to handle difficult situations.

Ian and Thomas have completed grading from Cobra to Landor, this section was in 
desperate need of grading after receiving higher than normal traffic loads throughout 
the year.They will continue through to our Meekatharra boundary before the 
Christmas shutdown.We have engaged a maintenance grader from NGE to complete 
grading from Gascoyne Junction to the Minnie Creek Access road as this section also 
has experienced higher than average traffic this year. We currently have several 
exploration and mining companies that are extremely active in the area at the 
moment. We are making a conservative effort to contact these companies and 
express the importance of slowing down and minimising damage to our 
roads.Unfortunately there has been quite a lot of heavy vehicles not doing the right 
thing and we are struggling to keep up with repairs and maintenance.

The CEO and I spent a day with Hasting representatives to drive the designated 
haulage route to identify suitable gravel and water points. We used this opportunity 
to discuss the road use agreement and our expectations on them to perform 
preventative maintenance and improvements on this route immediately. We will 
meet with the newly appointed CEO of Hastings on Monday the 12th December.

The works crew have almost complete 6km of resheeting on the Carnarvon Mullewa 
Road. We will demobilise our equipment back to town for the Christmas shutdown 
between the 17th to 21st December.

I would like to wish Councillors, staff and the community a safe and happy Christmas 
and I look forward to working with your all next year.
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   COUNCIL updat e....
                                                                  FLOOD   DAMAGE   REINSTATEMENT   REPORT    
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This article was originally published in The 

Northern Guardian on Wednesday May 28, 1997.

bl ast  f r om t he past
t his segment  of  t he gossip  expl or es  past   
ar t icl es on news and event s in t he upper  
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    cal l ing  al l   l ocal  
cel ebr it ies...

The CRC is on the look out for our next 
SAY G'DAY candidates to star in future editions 

of the Gassy Gossip.

We want to know more about our community 
and our community is keen to get to know you!

So if you're interested in sharing more about 
yourself, like your favourite food, which footy 

team you support and what you like to do in your 
spare time, contact the CRC now with your 

answers to the questions below!

You could be our next local celebrity...
Full nam e:

Nicknam e:

Place of  bir t h:

Favour it e food?

Favour it e anim al?

Foot y t eam :

Where did you grow  up?

Why did you m ove t o t he Upper  Gascoyne?

How long have you l ived in t he Upper  Gascoyne?

What  do I love m ost  about  t he Upper  Gascoyne?

What  services or  event s would you l ike t o see in t he Upper  Gascoyne?
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One-Pan French Onion Chicken
INGREDIENTS

- 1 tbsp extra virgin olive oil
- 4 chicken breast fillets
- 40g butter
- 2 large brown onions, thinly sliced
- 1 tbsp fresh thyme leaves
- 1 1/2 tbsp cornflour
- 1 1/2 cups Massel Beef Style Liquid Stock
- 2 tsp Worcestershire sauce
- 125g gruye?re cheese, coarsely grated
- 2 tbsp chopped fresh flat-leaf parsley leaves
- Steamed green beans, to serve
- Crusty bread, to serve

INSTRUCTIONS

St ep 1

Heat oil in a large ovenproof frying pan over medium-high heat. Add chicken. Cook, turning, 
for 8 to 10 minutes or until chicken is just cooked through. Transfer to a plate.

St ep 2

Melt butter in the same pan over medium-high heat. Add onion and thyme. Cook, stirring, for 
10 to 12 minutes or until golden brown and caramelised. Blend cornflour with 1/4 cup stock in 
a small bowl until smooth. Add remaining 1 1/4 cup stock and Worcestershire sauce to pan. 
Simmer, uncovered, for 2 minutes. Add cornflour mixture to pan. Season with pepper. Cook, 
stirring, for 2 minutes or until sauce thickens. Preheat grill.

St ep 3

Add chicken to pan. Cook, turning, for 2 minutes or until heated through. Top chicken with 
cheese. Grill for 5 minutes or until cheese is melted. Sprinkle with parsley. Serve with beans 
and bread.
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JANUARY

3 Ella Hoseason-Smith

3 Hazel McTaggart

3 John McCleary

5 Ian Golding

17 Nat Rogers
17 Gracie Collins

FEBRUARY

6 Sophie Wright

17 Dart

20 Juanita Omotosho

21 Cynthia Wright

24 Anna Collins

24 Lachlan Wright

24 Carmen Wilson

MARCH

2 Karen Coffin

6 Genevieve Robinson

9 Thomas Fletcher

16 Andre Omotosho

20 Georgie Hammarquist

23 David Hammarquist

30 Diane Kempton
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 2022 GASCOYNE JUNCTION 

COMMUNITY CHRISTMAS PARTY
What a night!  Thank you to all who attended the 2022 Gascoyne Junction Community Christmas 
Party and made it such a memorable evening.  To our sponsors who provide financial support to 
help offset the costs of the Gascoyne Junction Community Christmas Party we say thank you.  
Being able to offer an event of this scale to the community as a FREE community event each year is 
so rewarding.   These funds get used for decorations, entertainment, transport and all the pieces of 
magic that make the night special. A special thanks to:

Greenfield Technologies THEM Earthmoving Quantum Surveys

Carnarvon Electrics Dust Up Projects Mount Augustus Tourist Park

Gascoyne Earthmoving Bidgemia Cattle Co Paul Kearney Capentry

Yuin Station   

Gascoyne Groovers
The Gascoyne Groovers hit the dance floor with DJ Keno 
travelling from Carnarvon to entertain us for the evening 
and he did not disappoint.  Great music, line dancing and 
a limbo contest or two.  From the kids to the grown ups 
the dance floor was the place to be until stumps. Thanks 
to the West Coast Eagles and Fremantle Dockers for 
some great prizes for dancer extraordinaires Thanks 
Keno for making the night special.  We look forward to 
welcoming you back to the Junction in 2023. 

Sant a Visit ed Gascoyne Junct ion
Thank you Santa for taking the time out of your busy 
December to visit all the good boys and girls in the Upper 
Gascoyne.  Santa made his way to the 2022 Gascoyne 
Junction Community Christmas Party in style on board 
the Gascoyne Junction Fire Engine driven by CEO John 
McCleary. Thank you to Real Futures and Toyworld 
Carnarvon for helping Santa with gifts for everyone.  A 
true highlight of the evening  
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Raff le Winners
The raffles were again a big hit on the night with five amazing prizes to be won.  

Congratulations to Meggan M, David M and Dusty W who were the three lucky winners.  Yes, 
Meggan and Dusty won twice.  

The raffle was made possible the support of local businesses.  Please thank them and support 
them when you can. 

- Carnarvon Growers Association
- Amcal Chemist Carnarvon
- Repco Australia Carnarvon
- Barry Evans Furniture
- Refuel Australia
- Heddi's Hair Salon
- BWS Carnarvon
- Carnarvon Mitre 10
- Norwest Surf Store
- IGA Carnarvon
- Westrac 
- Everywhere Travel Carnarvon
- Home Hardware Carnarvon
- Carnarvon Sportspower
- Betta Electrical Carnarvon
- Pharmacy 777 Carnarvon  

Food 
A very big thank you first and foremost to the guests 
who brought along side dishes and desserts to share.  
What a variety, and what a spread to accompany the 
dinner lovingly prepared by the team at the Gascoyne 
Junction Pub and Tourist Park.  The Junction Pub 
team also collected and delivered to the Junction the 
kindly donated goods and prepared them ready to 
share with the community.

Thank you to local resident Spags who donated 
prawns for the evening and Chicken Treat who 
provided the chicken and coleslaw. Not to forget the  
Kingsford Bakerywho prepared dinner rolls and a 
scrummy chocolate cake for dessert.  Thank you to 
Woolworths for the ham. 

Finally a very big thank you to Hastings Technology 
Metals who donated funds to cover the costs of 
catering for the evening. 
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TO ADVERTISE PLEASE CONTACT US 
CRC@UPPERGASCOYNE.WA.GOV.AU

Free advertising for community groups and not for profit organisations.

ADVERTISING RATES PER 
MONTH

A4 - $42.00

A5 - $26.00

A6 - $21.00

Business Card Size - $8.50

gASSiFIEDS

Are you looking for a place to get your business, your event, or 
your items for sale in front of the residents of the Shire of Upper 

Gascoyne?

Its time to book an advertising space in the Gassy Gossip.  
Whether its for one month or year round this is the place to be 

seen.

mailto:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au
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